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Together, they rock.

CALL:
866.281.7944

CLICK:
www.mamotorworks.com/corvette?nbb7

MAIL:
Mid America Motorworks

#1 Mid America Place
P.O. Box 1368

Effingham, IL 62401-1368

The key.

The car.

NBB7

Mid America Motorworks wants to give YOU the key to Corvette Passion.

Get a FREE, 1953-2008 full-color catalog.
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Secretary
From the

Governors’ Meeting Miinutes – September 8, 2007

Dick Yanko - President
Dick opened the meeting at 1:00pm with the pledge                  

of allegiance and then introduced the National officers,                     
2007 Convention Director, John McGee, 2007 Convention 
treasurer, Mary Bellamy, and 2008 Convention Director, Ron 
Ruston. Not in attendance were the Past President, Roger 
Mitchell and Sgt. at Arms, Gary Foster. Introductions from        
the floor were then made of the regional officers. Dick then  
asked for a motion to pay the proxies. Motion made by Allen 
Morris with second by Manny Montgomery. Motion passed. 

Dick announced the members of council that are no       
longer with us –Ken Stapel from Vette Set, Rob Rico from 
Corvettes West, Gary Mathern from Corvette Club of Iowa, 
Darrell Graves from Valley Vettes, Roman Sabadaszica of 
Lanier Corvette Club, Sue McGee of Nashville Corvette                                                  
Club, Sue Grothe of Suburban Corvette Club of Minnesota, 
Barry Gilreath of Mile Hi Corvette Club, Ron Moon of Route 
66 Corvette Club, Mark Mills of Central W. Va. Corvette             
Club, Earl Dow of Buckeye Corvette Club, Joe Howard of 
Buckeye Corvette Club, Jerry Dickerson of Mid Illinois      
Corvette Club, Homer Smith of Circle City Corvette Club                    
and Don Hale of Circle City Corvette Club. This was                                                                                         
followed by a moment of silence. He asked that we also                                                                                                          
keep in our thoughts and prayers the members of our 
organization that are going through their own private battles  
now with diseases and for our servicemen that are not able              
to be here today and those that are serving in other parts of          
the country. 
Officer Reports
Carolyn Montgomery – Secretary

No changes or corrections to the June 2007 Convention 
meeting minutes. A motion to approve as written was made 
by Arnie Bailey with a second by George Gallant. Motion 
passed. 

She reminded all to keep email changes and mailing 
addresses coming.

Additional officer reports were given by: Deb Murphy, 
Treasurer; Pat Kelly, FCOA; Hal Bellamy, Business      
Manager; Larry Beebe, Director Public Relations; Joan 
Thomas, Webmaster; Dave Heinemann, Parliamentarian; 
Patrick Dolan, Directory of Charity; Jim Harris, Convention 
Steering Committee;  Debbie Lindsey,  Director of                                                                                                           
Sponsorship; Sylvia Hoaldridge, Director of Publications; 
Rhonda Higgins, Distribution; Bob Bowen, VP Membership; 

Dick Yanko - at this time announced the clubs that had 
30+ years or longer
Cape Kennedy Corvette Club celebrating 40 years

Cincinnati Corvette Club celebrating 50 years
Las Vegas Corvette Association celebrating 34years
Corvette Super Sports celebrating 48 years
Boone Trails Corvette Club celebrating 45 years 
San Jacinto Corvette Club 50 years
Sunburst Corvette Club 30 years
Corvette Club of Iowa 45 years
Newport Harbor Corvettes 35 years
North Florida Corvette Association 43 years
Corvette Atlanta 35 years 
Corvette Troy 40 years 
Wisconsin Corvette Club 48 years
Chicago Corvette Club 49 years
Anderson Corvette Association 37 years 
Royal Corvettes 41 years
Indianapolis Corvette Club 37 years
Fort Wayne Corvette Club 35 years
Glass City Corvette Club 40 years

(The secretary offers apologies if any of the clubs were       
missed – due to technical difficulties – we will get you 
announced at the November meeting)

Mike Godfrey – VP Competition
Since the last meeting there has been one new drag record 

set which was at convention. This new record is 13.75 for                    
L1E and was set by Sharon Meesseman. Since that time we                                                                                                 
have had another record drag but no new record set, no 
additional drag records for the year and because of the      
pending outcome in November the drag records or indexes 
will not be updated until the end of the year. 

Mike announced the top 5 current point standings as of 
9/1/07, which is on the website.

Top 5 Clubs 
5. Southeast Region - Corvette Atlanta - 4,602 pts
4. Midwest Region - Windy City CC - 5,185 pts
3. Southeast Region - Nashville CC - 5,195 pts
2. Southwest Region - Oklahoma City CC - 6,247 pts
1. Florida Region - North Florida Corvette Assn - 6,980 pts

Top 5 Ladies
5. Midwest Region - Dianna Haack - 590 pts
4. West Ohio Region - Pat Brown - 596 pts
3. Florida Region - Mary Tooley - 643 pts
2. Carolina Region - Donna Littlejohn - 677 pts
1. Southeast Region - Betty Parks - 891 pts

Top 5 Men
5. Midwest Region - Paul Haack - 619 pts
4. Indiana Region - Patrick Wrigley - 687 pts
3. Florida Region - Joseph Tooley - 709 pts
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2. Michigan Region - Ray Meesseman - 768 pts
1. Southeast Region - Don Parks - 857 pts 

He then covered the following clarifications

1. Does the hubcap (center cap) on the C4 OEM or similar 
wheels have to be removed for Speed Events? A n s w e r  – 
yes

2. Can the H-PIPE” be replaced with an “X-PIPE”? Answer 
is no

3. Do both the “H-PIPE” and the “OXYGEN SENSORS”    
have to be in the exact factory location? Answer is yes

4. Will the Ron Fellows rear spoiler be allowed on any C6  
Z06? This is a dealer option, apparently. Answer is yes.

 
Dick Yanko – President

The NCM had a board meeting last weekend at their 
celebration, advertised 650 people pre-registered. He     
attended the morning breakfast meeting and John took his 
place at the afternoon business meeting. He would not be                        
sure he would agree with the number of people they were 
claiming as he did not see that many Corvettes in town. 

At the business meeting, it was discussed that they are 
going to borrow 7.5 mm dollars for the building addition. 
They are also exercising an option on 55 + acres of land on 
the east side of the interstate. They are looking to put in a ¼ 
mile drag strip, a 1.2 mile road course and an autocross pad. 
This will be treated as a capital project although he thinks 
they will be borrowing the money to purchase this land and                                           
it is $870,000, which does not include the clearing,                                                                              
developing etc. This is going to be very expensive. The 
NCM thinks they will have people coming down and running                         
events there, and they may, they also believe they will be               
able to rent this track out for training and driving schools. 

Dick passed out a packet of information having to do  
with Corvette Homecoming. Lexington had horses, Chicago 
had cows, and Bowling Green is going to have Corvettes.           
The first one out will be a 57, then 63, 68, C5 and Z06.                  
These will be scaled down versions 5 ft long, 2 ft wide and 
18 in tall. The deal is you buy this thing and you put it on 
display. They then auction it off to someone. The monies go 
to the Warren County Red Cross. The advantage for some                  
club buying one is $400 will go to your local Red Cross         
chapter. They were hoping maybe Council would look at 
buying one but since we are upside down on our budget this 
year we are not going to be affording the $3,000.

Dick took this opportunity to once again thank John 
McGee, Betty Parks, Jim Krebs, the folks that came down         
to work from East Ohio, the Dawleys, the folks that came         

over from the Carolina region, and the Nashville Corvette 
Club. This was a convention that was put on by many for                 
your enjoyment, so we certainly hoped you enjoyed it. We  
also hope you realize we did this for a real good friend.

Old Business
Bob brought the nominating committee up to the podium, 

Pat Brown, Patsy Shearer and Diane Bowen. Bob offered 
to read the job descriptions but no one requested this to be        
done, if interested you can go to the web page to read. 

Pat Brown – for the office of the VP of Competition      
from the June governor’s meeting we have a nomination,               
Jack Wilson. Opened the floor for additional nominations            
for VP of Competition. No additional nominations. Motion            
to close the nomination by Allen Morris with a second by    
Alan Smith. No discussion. Motion passed. 

Patsy Shearer –for the office of Secretary, Cindy Urenda 
from Aurora Colorado, a member of the Denver Corvette 
Association and member of the Rocky Mountain Region for 
seven years. She has been President of the Denver Corvette 
Association for eight years, Webmaster one year and Vice                                                                                               
President two years. Opened the floor for additional 
nominations, none offered. Motion to close the nomination     
by Alan Smith with a second by Larry Hickman. No                                        
discussion, motion passed. 

Diane Bowen -Nomination for Sgt. at Arms, Gary Foster. 
No other nominations. Gary is the current Sgt. at Arms. 
Motion to close by Alan Smith with second by Allen Morris. 
No discussion, motion passed. 

For the office of Business Manager, we have three 
candidates, George Gallant from the East Region, Dennis 
Patrick from the East Ohio Region and Manny Montgomery 
from the Florida Region. No additional nominations for this 
position. Motion to close by Alan Smith and second by Larry 
Hickman. No discussion, motion passed. 

Each of these candidates came up and gave a short speech 
as to their qualifications. (Refer to the website for their bio).

Jack Wilson also came up to speak and shared his 
qualifications for the office of VP of Competition.

Gary Foster could not be with us today as he is      
interviewing for a police chief job and Cindy had other 
commitments. 

Presentations for the meeting sites for 2010-2012 have    
to be to the RMD’s by the November meeting. 

No other old business.

New Business
Hal Bellamy reported on the site inspections for the 

two convention prospects, Grand Rapids MI. and Colorado 
Springs, CO. 

Grand Rapids – you go to the Amway Grand Plaza Hotel. 
They call it grand for a reason, because it is. They have five 
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restaurants ranging from a deli to jackets and ties. Traffic in 
and out is an easy deal, from the airport about 10-15 minutes; 
it is a pay shuttle to get in from the airport. In the city, Grand 
Rapids downtown is an interesting place has been pretty well 
overhauled, a lot of restaurants, entertainment places. As                                                                                   
far as the other facets of the city area the hotel is a high                      
class place, this needs to be noted. The track facility for                  
both the high and low speed are very competent, the drag 
race site is a beautiful place, no problem. Parking for Grand 
Rapids is offsite, probably a 10 minute walk. There will be                         
a shuttle service and cars are going to park in the parking 
garage across the street. His opinion is this is a very traditional 
well organized racer convention. 

Colorado Springs has the Crowne Plaza Hotel, has three 
restaurants ranging from a deli to an upscale bar/restaurant 
type. Has indoor and outdoor pools, the airport is 10-15 
minutes away and offers a free shuttle. This free shuttle will 
also take you around town. Shopping and eating is very 
close. They have a facility capable of having the in door 
Concours, liberal on their policy for flags and banners. The 
tracks are Bandimere Speedway which we have run before, 
very capable place, high speed at Pueblo Motorsports Park 
which is adequate. The low speed is an interesting location, 
right across the street from the hotel. You can walk out your 
hotel room or look out the window and watch what is going on                                          
over there. The Hotel has a 550 car parking lot and in                                                                    
addition a grass field where you could park a lot of semis. You 
can look out your window and see Pikes Peak. He thinks what 
we have here is basically what he would describe as a vacation 
resort. Both are very capable facilities. 

Allen Morris asked a question about the parking at 
either of these hotels-can he easily walk to his corvette and 
go somewhere and also for trailer parking. Hal responded 
that at the Colorado Springs venue parking would not be a      
problem they have plenty of places to park. The situation is 
really the same at Michigan but for the rigs is not; the parking 
is a couple of blocks away. The car parking for your corvette 
is right across the street, will be in a parking garage. When 
he was there they charged to park. You will have a very nice 
time at either venue; it is a matter of where you want to go 
and how you want to do it. 

Presentation then given for the convention proposal in 
Michigan. (Refer to the NCCC website for full details of      
the proposal). 

Dick announced the teller committee; there will be four 
from the RMD’s, four from the RE’s and four members 
at large. The representatives from the RMD’s, are Diane                  
Bowen, Patsy Shearer, Sue Puksich, and Joe Vasta. Reps                     
from the RE’s, are Jerry Limpach, Jack Carkner, Mike Weil 
and Bernyce Molenda. Reps from the members at large are 
George Powell, Jim Thomas, Don Parks and Dennis Luther. 
Motion to accept the appointment of this teller committee   

was made by Allen Morris with a second by Larry Higgins. 
No discussion motion passed.

Presentation then given for the convention in Colorado. 
(Refer to the NCCC website for full details of the proposal).

Dick asked for a motion to appoint Betty Parks as the 
2008 convention treasurer. A motion made by John McGee 
with a second by Manny Montgomery. No discussion, motion 
passed. 

Dick then called Betty up to the podium and presented  
her with the 2007 President’s award. 

Dave Heinemann read the three by-law changes that        
are to be voted on. They are as follows:

1. ARTICLE VIII
 Meetings         SECTION 1. Notice of Meetings. 
Original:
                A written notice of each regular and special 
meeting of the Board of Governors stating the time, place, 
date and purpose thereof shall be mailed by the Secretary    
of the Corporation to each governor. Written notices shall 
be mailed at least twenty-one (21) days prior to the date of 
such meeting.
  
Proposed change that you will be voting on in the mail
         A notice of each regular and special meeting of the 
Board of Governors stating the time, place, date and purpose 
thereof shall be sent by the Secretary of the Corporation to 
each governor. Notices shall be sent at least twenty-one (21) 
days prior to the date of such meeting.

What was changed is we took out written and put in sent. 
It now covers any way we want to send it, electronically or 
written. The current rule forces us to have a written notice. 
We are trying to cut cost of mailing and that is what has been 
changed basically, two words, eliminated mail and took out 
written and written and put in sent. 

2. Article IX, Section 5, Convention Proceeds of the By-
laws.

 At the last meeting in May we put a standing rule in        
to eliminate convention reserve fund. There was a fund 
set aside of $20,000. National is responsible for any 
convention losses whether there is a reserve or not. It    
was recommended by the steering committee we would 
remove that reserve so now the by-laws have to be cleaned 
up. The current rule reads: 
The corporation and the host organization shall share 

equally in the annual convention proceeds. The next 
sentence is what we are eliminating. The Corporation 
share shall be placed in a convention reserve fund. The 
Corporation shall reimburse the host organization for losses 
incurred; however should the loss result from the host 
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organization’s non-compliance of the Convention Steering 
Committee recommendation(s), the host organization shall be                                                         
responsible for that expenditure. A loss will be reviewed 
by the Convention Steering Committee for a determination 
of responsibility; the decision of the Convention Steering 
Committee may be appealed to the Board of Governors.

3. This one is a little lengthy, article 11 Section 3. What we 
have added is in the 5th line to include –two weeks prior….
ARTICLE XI Section 3.
 Duties Regional Executive Committee

The Regional Executive committee shall be comprised    
of the elected/appointed Regional Executive from each 
Region. The immediate Past President and Parliamentarian 
shall be non-voting members. This committee shall be                                       
chaired by the immediate Past President or an individual 
elected from the ranks of the Regional Executive committee. 
Any proposed revision, amendment, or repeal to the                      
corporate By-Laws shall first be referred to this committee 
to review and make recommendation(s) based on technical 
application, if necessary [ correct Article, Section, etc.,                                                                                                       
resolve any conflict with other articles, suggest language 
changes (with the permission of the author) which do 
not change the original intent of the proposal].. After due 
investigation and review, the findings of the committee shall 
be presented, without prejudice, to the Board of Governors            
at the regularly scheduled business meeting following the 
annual meeting or a special meeting called for such purpose. 
The committee shall retain a permanent record of all                                                                                           
resolutions passed during the year by the Board of 
Governors. The committee shall also review f inancial    
matters presented by the Finance committee and other duties                     
as assigned by the Executive Board

Proposed:
Regional Executive Committee

The Regional Executive committee shall be comprised 
of the elected/appointed Regional Executive from each 
Region. The immediate Past President and Parliamentarian 
shall be non-voting members. This committee shall be 
chaired by the immediate Past President or an individual 
elected from the ranks of the Regional Executive committee. 
Any proposed revision, amendment, or repeal to the 
corporate By-Laws shall first be referred to this committee       
2 weeks prior to the first meeting of the year, to review and 
make recommendation(s) based on technical application, 
if necessary [correct Article, Section, etc., resolve any 
conflict with other articles, suggest language changes (with 
the permission of the author) which do not change the                                     
original intent of the proposal].. After due investigation and                                                                                  
review, the findings of the committee shall be presented to                                       
the Board of Governors at the regularly scheduled business 
meeting following the annual meeting or a special meeting                                                                        

called for such purpose. The committee shall retain a 
permanent record of all resolutions passed during the year 
by the Board of Governors. The committee shall also review 
financial matters presented by the Finance committee and other 
duties as assigned by the Executive Board

All we have put in is a time when it needs to be submitted 
to the RE committee. In the RE description of by-law  
proposals there was a never a time line of when one was to 
be submitted. Someone could submit a by-law last night and 
it isn’t appropriate for us to deal with it on the spur of the 
moment. So we put in a provision that by-law considerations 
must be submitted by the first meeting of the year to allow                 
the RE’s at least two meetings to digest it, check it, verify it 
and make sure it does not conflict and then present it to you at 
the meeting after the annual meeting which is this meeting. 

These are the only three changes we are going to make. 
They are basically cleanup items to make things work a little 
more efficiently and flow a little better. 

There were no questions; this will be in the ballots to 
vote on. Cal Camp made a motion  (see attached) to modify 
article 8 section 1 re notice of meeting, article IX section 5                           
re convention proceeds, and article XI section 3 duties of 
the RE committee. This motion was seconded by Bernyce 
Molenda. No further discussion. This will be voted on in the 
ballots that will be sent out. 

The ballots will be sent out by the end of the month, 
September 30th and must be postmarked back to the secretary 
by October 31st, for the vote to count.

Mike Godfrey -Rulebook Proposal - Mike thanked all 
of the RCD’s and the proxy RCD’s that have worked on this 
rulebook. They have done a lot of serious work and have                                                                                                         
done work even outside the meetings, with a lot of 
communication through emails, a lot of thought put into what 
they have done. They ran a little short on time, it was his 
understanding that this had to be presented at this meeting 
however he did not realize it was supposed to be voted on at 
this meeting. 

What he has is the rulebook consisting of the working 
copy they had last night plus all of his notes. So that is what                
he has to present for consideration. At this time he will 
entertain a motion. Manny Montgomery, RCD of the Florida 
Region North Florida Corvette Association made the motion 
that the rulebook package as presented by the competition 
committee be approved. It is seconded by Howard Curtis 
of Elkhart Vette Set. Opened the floor for discussion. 1st                                                                                                     
comment was that this is in violation of the by-laws as 
individual copies have not been provided to the governors. 
Manny Montgomery made a motion that the voting on the 
rulebook be suspended until the next meeting. This was 
seconded by Howard Curtis. Mike then commented his   
original plan was he will take this, put it all together when      
he gets home as fast as he can do it, it will go out to his 
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RCD’s to have a short period to review it to make sure he                        
did not miss anything and then it would be distributed to all 
the governors via email through the secretary to be voted on 
in the November meeting. 

Further discussion on this issue. Calvin Camp made a 
second motion, to see how this works with the one Manny   
just made –was told we have to do something with the                                                                                                      
motions already on the floor. So changed to part of the 
discussion he recommends the 2004-2007 rulebook be 
extended for one year that will give everyone time to review     
it to work through it as we do not want to rush something in  
to the rules that we have to deal with next year. Mike thinks 
extending this for a year is too long, by voting on this in 
November it would start the first of the year. We have to get                         
a vote on the suspension that is on the floor – Dick – we 
have a motion on the floor to accept this rulebook. We have 
a motion on the floor to suspend the vote on this motion                                                                                
until the November meeting. The suggestion at this point is                                                                                                   
that we vote on the suspension. If the suspension fails we 
go back and vote on the presentation of the rulebook. If the 
presentation fails we are under the current rulebook until 
we come up with a new rulebook, and by voting on the 
presentation, motion 1, we fulfilled the obligations of the     
book and we can come back, Mike can do all the work, send    
it out to everyone, have it ready for November and we start                                                                                                     
over again. So what we should do is just withdraw the 
suspension and just go to the vote. 

Bernyce questioned if you are to give a copy of the 
rulebook to the governors what is the deadline that you will 
have this to them in order for them to review it and vote on. 
The governors still have to get it to their members. Mike 
plans on getting this out by the end of this month which                           
gives you well over a month to look it over. Arnie can not 
believe that this body of governors would pass a rulebook                                    
that it has not seen so if you want to take a vote, let’s take a 
vote. He is worried about the time frame also as this is going 
to be sent to the competition people then to go out to the 
governors and then he has to go to his club, depending on  
when his club meeting is those people should have a right to 
know what is in that rulebook and have some input into this. 
Mike commented that is why he is trying to get it sent out;                                                                                                 
his aim is to get to the governors by the end of this month, 
which means he has to get it to the RCD’s to look over before 
that. 

Manny stated as a member of the RCD committee people 
may be thinking there is a lot of changes to the rulebook, 
there is not, it is just easier to read. It has been laid out 
differently so you can actually find stuff in the rulebook.  
Manny withdrew his motion for a suspension. No more 
discussion, called the question on the original motion by                                                                                                             
Don Schmitt. Dick read the original motion, the rulebook 
package as presented by the competition committee to be 
approved, signed by Manny Montgomery with a second 

by Howard Curtis. Called for a vote on all those in favor 
of presenting the rulebook as presented –motion defeated. 
This will be presented again in November. We are under the                                                                                                    
current rulebook until 12/31/07, will vote on the new         
rulebook in the November meeting to be effective January 
1st 2008.

Dave asked for Kevin to make a motion to make this 
clean that once all the copies are received and reviewed by                  
all governors we will vote on this in November. Kevin made                                                                                                             
the motion that Mike send out an electronic copy to all   
governors to be reviewed and voted on at the November 
meeting. Howard Curtis seconded this motion. Motion 
passed. 

Dick commented that last year at a November meeting 
Roger had called a motion that we give amnesty to clubs         
that had for whatever reason not sent their proxies in for 
attendance. He will be asking for a similar motion at the 
November meeting. The reason he is bringing this up at this                                                                                                    
meeting is so that the RE’s will have a chance to get to any                                                                                                 
of their clubs that have not submitted proxies for whatever 
reason and we can get those in and presented at the                            
November meeting for attendance only. That will clean up  
one of the little standing rules that we have about how we          
treat clubs in good standing. He has also ask Dave and the 
RE’s for the November meeting to look at ways for cleaning 
up that rule so we no longer have this problem. 

Deb Murphy- Talked about the budget for 2008; we  
wanted to make sure we had some realistic numbers in the 
budget. Last year we tweaked membership a little bit, to      
Bob’s dismay, so we would not be so far in the hole. We did 
not do that this year. The budget we have now is realistic 
numbers that we are projecting to spend. Thankfully we have 
been fiscally responsible and we have not spent what we    
have estimated. It doesn’t mean we are padding the budget, 
so take a look at it. If you have questions please email them 
to Deb Murphy, she has more information than anyone could 
ever want. 

This budget will be voted on and this budget will be 
included in the minutes. Keep in mind these are our best      
guess these are not actual numbers. Some discussion on this 
budget vs. the projected and actual. 

Deb stated she would be happy to put something together 
to get in the minutes if you want to see actual year end totals                                                                                         
for a couple of years. But keep in mind to be f iscally          
responsible we do the budgets to make them our best guess   
at what we expect as income and for expenses. Thankfully                       
last year in our budget we had estimated that we were going   
to be at a negative. We ended up with $30,000 in net income 
last year over what we expected, in the black. So we did not 
spend as much as we thought we would. That is what the 
budgets are all about. We are trying to make our best guess                                                                                                  
on what we expect to spend and all she is trying to do is 
compare what we have estimated in the last three years so                        
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you can see. If you want actual’s she will try to get together 
for the minutes but keep in mind a budget is our best guess                                                                                                
for next year. The actuals for 2006 and 2007 as far as she 
can go, will be in the minutes as well as the projected 2008 
budget. 

No more new business. 

Betty Parks commented on what the Southeast region is 
doing for Sue McGee –they have established a Sue McGee 
memorial scholarship and are taking donations, it will be a 
living tribute to Sue. In her honor, not to offend anyone, as 
Sue never wanted to offend anyone, they have asked Patrick, 
because the scholarship committee is the one that is going 
to award the Sue McGee memorial scholarship, that the 
first criteria for consideration of the candidate is that it has 
to be someone from the South. Sue just did not like those 
damn Yankees! All kidding aside they are setting up the                                                                                               
scholarship. Sue was interested in the law field and they are 
considering that, if no one qualifies it will go into the general 
scholarship. For anyone that is interested they are taking 
donations, please make checks out to NCCC, Southeast 
region. 

50/50 winner was Jerry Limpach and the amount was 
$163.00. 

Meeting adjourned at approximately 5:00pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Carolyn Montgomery
Secretary

NKF KIDNEY WALK
As seen in the photos below, Debbie Lindsey and I, along with a few 

fellow Cowtown Vettes club members, participated this past weekend in the 
National Kidney Foundation’s Kidney Walk of Fort Worth. [I enjoyed myself 

and personally look forward to participating 
in this three-mile walk next year and in the 
future.] The Kidney Walk of Fort Worth is only 
a few years old, but it gets more participation 
each year.

Has a Kidney Walk been held in your 
area? Have you participated recently in an NKF 
fundraising event? If so, send me a write-up 
and possibly a photo or two to go along with 
the write-up and I will include them in an 
upcoming Blue Bars.

Many of the Corvette clubs affiliated 
with NCCC support other charities in addition 
to NKF; however, since 2008 is the year of 
the Transplant Games and NKF is NCCC’s 
‘official’ charity, I’ll be focusing on NKF in 
upcoming issues.

My thanks go to Debbie, Jerry, Carol, 
Judy, Glenda & Cassie for joining me at this 

event. My thanks also go to those 
who made donations to NKF in 
my name.

Sylvia

PS: Photos were provided by 
Jerry Lindsey, Cowtown Vettes 
member.

(shown in the photo below: ( l. to r.) 
Chad Iseman & Stephanie Shipman, 
NKF representatives; and Patrick 
Dolan, NCCC Director of Charity
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Here we are in the last of 2007 already. The 2008 budget 
was distributed for your review with the September minutes and 
I  encourage you to look at it. Our organization has been careful to 
manage the expenses, but costs keep going up for postage and mileage. 
With an organization our size, that amounts to a lot. The Finance 
Committee has asked each group (Membership, Competition and the 
Executive Board) to look for ways to help manage the costs. If you 
have suggestions that can help, please contact your regional officers 

Treasurer
From the

Director of  Public Relations
From the

As the “Corvette Season” winds down I have to look back over 
the past year and thank all of the clubs and people who have helped 
to “Keep the Displays on the Move.” This past year, the Displays 
were used to promote or celebrate 20 different events which included 
shipping them a total of 40 times. 

The Displays were seen at events from Tacoma, Washington to 
Cape Kennedy, Florida and from San Diego, California to Syracuse, 
New York. I hope that the usage this year is just a preview to what can 
be expected next year. Clubs in the state of Michigan used the Displays 
three times, which was more often than any other state. Many times 
the Displays were used to help Clubs celebrate notable Anniversaries. 
If your Club next year has a notable Anniversary coming up, consider 
using the Display to help with your celebration.

I have learned so much in my first year as Director of Public 
Relations. I want to apologize to anyone who experienced shipping 
problems. 

I am using feedback from NCCC members who have used the 
Displays to help eliminate shipping problems. I am also trying to put 
together a PDF instruction packet that people can request off the NCCC 
Website or via email that will be sent to them about a week before the 
Display arrives. This packet will explain what is in the Display, what 
is needed to set the Display up properly, what is needed to hook the 
DVD player up and show the DVD and the procedure for shipping 
the Display back to me.

If you have any suggestions or ideas of ways I can make this 
process work better, please call or email me and I will be glad to listen 
and work toward greater efficiency. Some things that will be updated 
soon are some of the pictures and more on FCOA. The calendar 
for 2008 should be on the Website; check it out and get your event 
scheduled. We only had one weekend last year where more than two 
clubs wanted the Displays. I also had three times where a club had to 
ship it to another club instead of back to me. Timing is important in 
this situation because it has to be shipped Monday and received by 
Thursday (if possible) for the next club to get ready to use it.

Please check the NCCC Website for information about the  
Displays and a calendar to schedule your event. Email me for 
information or questions at: publicrelations@corvettesnccc.org

Thank you for helping to “Keep the Displays on the Move.”
 

Larry

Director of  Sponsorship
From the

SPONSORSHIP VIEWS

NCCC participated in the Corvettes of Carlisle event in August, 
2007 with a new location on an aisle in the midway sponsorship 
area.  We were fortunate to have a “loaner” 2008 Corvette on display, 
courtesy of Ray Krazyck, the Corvette Financial Officer for GM.  I 
think this is the 4th year that Ray has been gracious and helpful by 

Director of  Publications
From the

After getting the Summer/Convention issue to you late, I thought  
that it was time to get ‘back on track’…with the Fall issue. This 
issue, which is by no means as big as the Summer/Convention issue, 
is newsworthy in its own right with articles about various clubs 
throughout our organization, along with the rules for the 2008 NCCC 
Scholarships.

The deadline for submitting articles, photos, etc. for the Winter 
2008 issue is December 1, 2007. That issue should be mailed out and 
in your hands the end of January 2008.

REMEMBER…all changes of addresses should be submitted 
to your RMD, not the Blue Bars Editor. There is only one source for 
addresses and that is the file maintained by the VP-Membership. In 
other words, all renewals, Blue Bars and other NCCC mailouts use    
the same address file. If you get your renewal packet in a timely 
manner and not Blue Bars, then you need to consider contacting your 
Postal representative or finding an alternative site for receiving your 
Blue Bars.

Also, remember…each of your National and Regional officers 
are just a phone call or a mouse click away. Their contact data can be 
found in each issue of Blue Bars and on the NCCC web site.

Sylvia

PS: If Blue Bars was available for purchase on the news stand, how 
much do you think is a fair price to obtain a copy?

or me. We are all open to your ideas.
On another note, 2008 is my last year for Treasurer. If you are 

interested in the Treasurer position or any other office that will be   
open at the end of the year, please contact the current officer so you 
can experience the duties. These offices are not “rocket science;” they 
just take some of your time. We have been fortunate to have someone 
step up to take these positions when they become available and I 
personally hope that practice continues.

Please let us know what is on your mind to make our organization 
better.

See you along the way!

Deb
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loaning us his vehicle for the display.  This always draws a bigger  
crowd as participants at the event want to see the latest Corvette.  We 
greatly appreciate his assistance.  George Gallant and his “friends” 
from the East Region, as always, help man the space during the 
weekend.  This opportunity gives NCCC a “presence” at the largest 
Corvette show in the country and hopefully, creates greater interest 
and name recognition for the organization.  My sincere thanks and 
appreciation is extended to all of you who donate your time and energy 
to support this event.

By the time that you read this article, we will have also participated 
in the Mid America Funfest weekend.  Mike Yeager and his crew 
always do a super job with this weekend that is really set up to thank                      
the Corvette owner for their support of Mid America.  Their attendance 
at the weekend may top 15,000.  I am always amazed at the number of 
people who come to this event- they are truly from all over America- 
coast to coast.  It is a fun weekend and we are grateful to Mid America 
for their willingness to allow us to have a space to promote our 
membership and sell the charity raffle tickets.

Joan Thomas is always busy updating our NCCC web site and   
she has reorganized the Special Discounts for Members page so I 
hope all of you take the opportunity to visit that page.  We have a new            
addition to this section- ROADRUNNER magazine.  You may ask             
why they would be interested in promoting their publication to a 
Corvette group.  They include scenic and challenging routes across 
the country that are fun for a motorcyclist and thought they may be 
just as fun for the Corvette enthusiast who drives their Corvette and 
is looking for new routes and scenes.  Look at this ad and utilize the 
discount that they have provided for NCCC members.  

Planning for the 2008 annual convention is going well and under                  
the supervision of Jim Harris, the NCCC Convention Steering 
Committee and the Southwest Region Co-Chairmen- Ron Ruston 
and Dale Acker- NCCC members will have another fun convention to                                                                                                                    
look forward to.  The “standard” bar continues to grow each year and                                                                                                                    
this group is working hard to please those who plan to attend.  You 
will soon have the opportunity to register so add the convention 
dates to your calendar of must-do’s for 2008.  I think our sponsorship 
participation will be great as several have already given me verbal 
commitments and I am just now in the process of providing the 
information.

One last thanks to our sponsors for 2007- Chevrolet/Corvette, 
Goodyear, Kumho, Mid America Motorworks. Bridgestone-Firestone, 
Hoosier Tire, Zip Products, Corvette Central, Adam’s Polishes, 
Southern Car Parts.com, Langka Products, Corvette Artehouse, 
Paragon Corvette Reproductions, and Fast Vette Accessories.  You    
help us in so many ways and we are extremely grateful for your support.  
As an NCCC member, I hope all of you continue to show your support 
by buying from these companies.

Happy holidays and see you in ‘08.

Debbie

2008 Convention Director
From the

The Southwest Region is very proud to invite everyone to the 49th 
Annual NCCC Convention to be held in Tulsa, Oklahoma June 21st 
through 27th, 2008. We have many exciting events planned for you:  

The Low and High Speed Autocrosses will be held at Hallett 
Motor Racing Circuit.  The Low Speed will be held on the technical 
portion of the track with a few well-placed cones and the High Speed 
will be the full course (no cones).  See the NCCC Web Site for more 
information on Hallett.

The Drag Race events will be held at Tulsa Raceway Park on 
Monday Night.  Better air for those RECORD RUNS!!

We will also be hosting a Funkhana, a Rallye, and an indoor 
Concours. We are working on a couple of road tours on Route 66 and, 
of course, Parties with plenty of cold adult beverages. We also have 
plans for a youth program.  The content and cost will depend on the 
demand we have.

Plan to join us in Tulsa...for ‘Racin’ on Tulsa Time 2008;’ you 
will have a great time!!!!!!!!!

Later, 

Ron Ruston 

ATTENTION NCCC MEMBERS!!
Have you moved? Has your name or address information 

changed?

If you can answer “YES” to any of these questions, 
it is important that you notify NCCC of these changes. 
You can do that two ways: by going to the NCCC website 
and clicking on Address Change Form and making your 
changes directly online or by notifying your Regional 
Membership Director or, in the case of members-at-large, 
the Vice President-Membership Bob Bowen. (Bob Bowen’s 
contact information can be found on this page and RMD 
contact information can be found in the “Regional News” 
section of this magazine.)

It is important that the NCCC membership database 
be kept as up-to-date as possible, because this database 
is used to generate labels for each issue of Blue Bars, as 
well as for mailing membership packets and other pertinent 
information that NCCC mails out to the membership.

From the Editor...
The minutes found in this issue are an abridged 
version of the actual minutes that were distributed 
by the NCCC Secretary. Please contact your Club 
Governor or Regional Executive for a complete set of 
these minutes.
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Familiar Faces
Richard Yanko
President
350 Hunterwood Way
Bowling Green, KY 42102-7069
270-796-9475
djvette93@aol.com

Mike Godfrey
VP Competition
68294 U.S. 31 South
Lakeville, IN 46536-9739
574-784-2991
NCCCRACER@aol.com

Bob Bowen
VP Membership
1210 A Avenue
Marion, IA 52302-4221
319-377-1829
rbowen1943@mchsi.com

Carolyn Montgomery
Secretary
12313 Caron Drive
Jacksonville, FL 32258
904-880-1621
ncccsec@bellsouth.net

Hal Bellamy
Business Manager
14133 Erin Court
Middlebury, IN 46540-9582
574-825-5536
DORALHAL@aol.com

Dave Heinemann
Parliamentarian
8905 Briarwood Lane
Orland Park, IL 60462-1438
708-448-7851
WINDYLT1@aol.com

Larry Beebe
Director of Public Relations
614 W. Wate Street
Wilton, IA 52778
563-732-3766
beebs52778@netwtc.net

Gary Foster
Sergeant-at-Arms
2826 Monroe Drive
Ames, IA 50010-4364
515-233-2373
gfoster852@hotmail.com

Sylvia Hoaldridge
Director of Publications
6095 Autumn Hills Drive
Fort Worth, TX 76140-9695
817-561-9314
pinkvett@dot11net.net

Debbie Lindsey
Director of Sponsorship
2303 Randy Court
Mansfield, TX 76063
817-477-2084
debglind@aol.com

Patrick Dolan
Director of Charity
9741 Sunny Pointe Lane
Laingsburg, MI 48848-9745
517-651-2029
ncccnkf@aol.com

Joan Thomas
Webmaster
1206 Candlewick Drive NW
Poplar Grove, IL 61065
815-494-5985
NCCCWebmaster@corvettesnccc.org

Rhonda Higgins
Distribution Center Manager
907 Oakcrest Drive
Champaign, IL 61821-4167
217-241-6523
nopylon@insightbb.com

Jim Harris
Convention Steering Advisor
906 Dexter Drive
Lennon, MI 48449-9668
810-621-3468
ncccconvadv@charter.net

John McGee
2007 Convention Director
6505 Hickory Ridge Road
Lebanon, TN 37090-8296
815-444-4486
conventiondirector2007@corvettesnccc.org

Mary Bellamy
2007 Convention Treasurer
14133 Erin Court
Middlebury, IN 46540-9582
574-825-5536
conventiontreasurer2007@corvettesnccc.org

Roger Mitchell
President
9560 Confederate Park Road
Fort Worth, TX 76135-4920
817-237-1330
rogerm@citbroadband.com

Ron Ruston
2008 Convention Director
1001 Kingston Boulevard
Edmond, OK 73034-5564
405-348-3545
rruston@cox.net

NOT SHOWN
Pat Kelly
Director of FCOA
S68W17323 Rossmar Court
Muskego, WI 53150-8575
414-422-0874
FCOAkids@aol.com

Deb Murphy
Treasurer
2834 Sanitarium Road
Akron, OH 44312-4464
330-784-1527
dmurphy24@neo.rr.com
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Firestone/Bridgestone AD

GET A

$100 REBATE 
ON 4 SELECT POTENZA OR FIREHAWK TIRES

Exclusive for NCCC Members

TO RECEIVE YOUR $100 REBATE,
PURCHASE A SET OF FOUR 
ELIGIBLE TIRES AT RETAIL 
AND MAIL:

This ad cut out and completed 
(or a legible photocopy).

ORIGINAL INVOICE (photocopies will not 
be accepted) indicating your purchase of 
a set of four eligible tires, dated between 
April 1, 2007 and July 31, 2007.

Legible photocopy of your membership 
card including expiration date. 

Mail: 1) coupon, 2) original invoice, 
and 3) membership card copy. 
Request MUST be postmarked NO LATER 
than August 31, 2007. (NO EXCEPTIONS).
Please allow 6 to 8 weeks for receipt of 
your check.

MAIL TO: 

POTENZA REBATE
PO BOX 737
HENDERSONVILLE, TN 37077-0737

Rebate Coupon

AVAILABLE TIRES*:
Potenza™ RE-01R™   Potenza™ RE050A Pole Position™   Potenza™ RE050A   Potenza™ RE960AS Pole Position™   Firehawk™ SZ50 EP™ RFT   Firehawk™ Wide Oval™
*No other Potenza or Firehawk tires are eligible.

Name on this rebate coupon and invoice MUST be the same. You will receive confirmation of rebate request via e-mail. 
Visit POTENZA.COM to track the status of your rebate. 

This rebate is exclusive to NCCC members and cannot be used in conjunction with other Bridgestone or Firestone
national rebates. All information collected is used for the administration of the program and by Bridgestone Firestone
North American Tire, LLC, only. Information is never shared, sold, nor is it distributed to third parties.

DETAILS & CONDITIONS 1. Offer good in the 50 United States. Void where prohibited.  2. ORIGINAL store-identified and dated invoice only will be accepted. 3. Offer applies
only to purchases made by retail customers from participating Bridgestone or Firestone retailers.  4. If you would like your invoice(s) returned, please submit your request in 
writing on a 3˝ x 5˝ piece of paper.  5. Invoices altered, forged, or defaced in any way are invalid and will automatically be deemed ineligible. 6. Fraudulent submissions may 
result in prosecution under the US Mail Fraud Statute USC Sections (18USC Sections 1341-1342). 7. To qualify for the rebate, four (4) eligible Potenza or Firehawk tires must be 
purchased from a U.S. Bridgestone or Firestone retailer’s inventory between April 1 and July 31, 2007. NO EXCEPTIONS.  8. Neither Bridgestone North American Tire, LLC, nor
Bridgestone Program Headquarters are responsible for late, lost, or misdirected mail. 9. Please keep a copy of all materials mailed for future reference.

For more Bridgestone UHP tire information 
or to view and print this promotion online, visit 

POTENZA.COM/NCCCrebate 

NAME  __________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS  ________________________________________________________________

CITY ______________________________ STATE __________________ ZIP __________

PHONE:   DAY______________________________ EVENING ______________________

E-MAIL __________________________________________________________________

VEHICLE YEAR________________ MAKE __________________ MODEL______________
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SUNBURST CORVETTE CLUB

SUNBURST CORVETTE CLUB
The Sunburst Corvette Club in Crystal Lake,   

Illinois, is celebrating its 30th anniversary this 
year. Founded in 1977, the club has grown to a                                          
membership of over 160 the last two years. Our major 
events this year will include a Spring Drive-Out to 
Hannibal, MO, a Fun Rally, Poker Run, a weekend            
trip to Elkhart Lake, WI, for the Generac Power 
Weekend, and a Fall Color Run to Lacrosse, WI. 

Sunburst and its members have a rich history of 
charitable giving. Recently, the Club has supported    
the Salvation Army Adopt-a-Family Program, the 
Heart of a Marine Foundation, the Marine Corp Toys 
for Tots program, and two programs that provide 
services to severely disabled youth and adults. The 
Laremont School, in Grayslake, IL, and the Little                                         
Angels residential facility, in Elgin, IL, have received 

significant contributions from Sunburst. On top of                                           
that, members donate canned goods at every                                                                                                        
membership meeting that are delivered to local food 
pantries.

Sunburst has enjoyed its affiliation with NCCC       
since the Club’s beginnings. A number of members 
are actively involved in autocrossing and rallyes, 
as well as showing their Vettes at concours and 
people’s choice car shows. But most of all, our 
members like driving and talking about their cars. To 
learn more about Sunburst, please visit our website:                                                                     
http://www.sunburstcorvetteclub.com.

Ar t i c l e  and  pho to  were  submi t t ed  by  Mike 
Stevens, President, Sunburst CC, 847-277-9302,                                                               
snevetsmp@comcast.net.
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      The Cumberland Valley Corvette Club was established 
in 1965 by a small group of Corvette owners from the 
Carlisle Pennsylvania area who would meet in a local mall 
parking lot on Sunday afternoon and swap stories or cruise 
around. By 1967 the club was growing and had a program                             
of monthly meetings and road rallyes established. It was           
then a decision was made to incorporate the club. By 1970 
CVCC had discovered the National Council of Corvette 
Clubs and sent a representative to the meeting in Akron, 
Ohio and joined NCCC. During the 1970’s in addition to 
rallyes there was also an interest in doing low speed events 
and the club sponsored a very successful series. As the                             
end of  the 70’s approached showing their Corvettes became 
very popular with some club members and concourse                                                                                   
events rounded us out into a complete club to fill every 
interest.
      By the 1980’s the club grown past the 100 member 
mark and was becoming more socially active. While CVCC 
always took day trips and cruses we started having more 
picnics and weekend trips, which continue to this day. The 
club also became more aware of supporting charitable 
causes. We began to support the Spina Bifida Association 
of Greater Pennsylvania and continue to, along with other 
charitable organizations. As the decade came toward an 
end CVCC supported the East Regions first bid to host a 
national convention in the Poconos, using the facilities at                                                                                                                                               
the Pocono International Raceway for the low and high       
speed events. The club agreed to put on the high speed 
event and to insure success we ran two high speed events 
at Pocono in 88 & 89 prior to the 1990 convention. In                                                          
1994 we decided to make use of Pocono International 
Raceway again, this time for a driving school to allow 
entrants to run their cars at high speeds on a closed course 
under controlled conditions and with proper instruction                                                                     
for novices. This has proved very popular and sells out   
within a month of registration opening.  
     By the turn of the century the club had been in existence 
for 35 years and it was decided in order to mark the occasion 
we would purchase a 35th anniversary Corvette to raffle off         
and donate the profits to charity. Through the efforts of 
many club members we were able to donate over $2000 to 
local charities. By now our membership was over 200 and 
many members were participating in region events. While 

Short History of  Cumberland Valley 
Corvette Club 

the club had always been active in the region, always near 
the top in points, we had never won a region championship 
in almost thirty years. This has changed with 5 region 
championships and a top 15 nationally to date. In the year 
2005 the club celebrated its 40th year with another raffle     
car. Naturally this was a 40th anniversary Corvette and                                               
profits were donated to charity. In 2003 the East Region 

hosted the NCCC convention in Hagerstown Maryland and 
once again CVCC did the High Speed event, this time at 
Summit Point Raceway in West Virginia.
      The club has always been involved in Corvettes at   
Carlisle since it is held in our back yard. In the recent past                          
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we have done a Road Rallye and presently we have an 
Autocross/car control school on a small track on the 
fairgrounds. This has been very well received over the past 
three years and we look forward to hosting the event in the 
future. One event the club members are involved in, without 
using their Corvettes, is a Mini Grand Prix where go-karts 
have formula car type bodies and are raced around parking 
lots wheel to wheel. We are responsible for  corner workers 
and pit stewards which can be a lot of fun. Another fun                                                                   
thing,  and prof i table for our chari ty fund, is                                                                                                                                            

CALLING ALL PAST MEMBERS 
OF THE CHICAGO CORVETTE 
CLUB

The Chicago Corvette Club is 
planning to have a 50Th Birthday 
Celebration in October of 2008.  We 
are in the process of searching for 
past members of the club that would 
like to join us for our celebration.

Please contact Donald Granzin by 
email:

donaldgranzin@hotmail.com  or 
phone 630-355-2534 or

Robert Schwarz by email:

obob@comcast .net  or  phone 
630-964-2861

A history of the Chicago Corvette 
Club will follow in the next issue.

Looking forward to sharing the 
many years of club memories with 
you all.

Sincerely,

Robert Schwarz
Chicago Corvette Club

driving home coming candidates in parades for a small 
donation. Our club is large and very diverse so we try to give 
the members a balance of cruses, shows, rallyes, and speed 
events. Add in a holiday party and an awards dinner along 
with four other active Corvette clubs in the south central 
Pennsylvania area hosting sanctioned events and you have 
a full calendar for the Corvette enthusiast. 

Article provided by Dave Walter, CVCC member.
Photo provided by John Rudy.
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EAST
REGION

www.ernccc.com

CAROLINA
REGION

www.crnccc.com
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www.northeastregionnccc.zoomshare.com
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